

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14th FEBRUARY 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane.
Also Present:
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate 



Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11/03:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor Newcombe.

Chairman’s Business

Condolences

Councillor McConaghy offered condolences to any families in the Moyle area who had suffered bereavement since the last meeting.  He also mentioned in particular those who had been affected in the Cork Airport disaster.

William Keown Award

Councillor McMullan asked that Mrs Annie McNaughton, who had recently passed away, be nominated for an award from the William Keown Trust for 25 years work with special needs children in the Glens.
Councillors McCambridge, P McShane, Graham and O Black supported this request.

This was agreed.

Letter of Congratulations
Councillor P McShane stated that Mr & Mrs Anthony McKinley and Mr & Mrs Alec Campbell were celebrating their 50th Wedding Anniversary on Valentines Day and asked that a letter of congratulations be sent to the couples.
After discussion, it was agreed that the congratulations would be recorded but that it was Council Policy not to send letters of congratulations 

Retrospective approval for Conference attendance
After discussion, 


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That retrospective approval would be given to Councillors McMullan, Graham and McDonnell for their attendance at the Nilga Planning Bill Consultation Event on 18th January in Cookstown.”
11/03:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10th JANUARY 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th January 2011, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th January 2011 be adopted.”
11/03:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10th JANUARY 2011

Removal of Snow and Ice from Town Centre Footways

Councillor Blaney stated that there had been a lot of concern regarding this at the Nilga meetings.  He stated that the stance regarding indemnity had not been made clear and that he would like it noted that Council was not insured for this activity.

Councillor P McShane stated that this comment was distressing to hear.  He informed members that there had been a fantastic response to Council regarding the clearing of footpaths and that it would be very hard now to take a backward step.

Councillor McMullan stated that perhaps Nilga could provide an answer on the question of indemnity.


Councillor Blaney stated that Magherafelt Council had written to the Minister and that the reply would not stand up in Court.  He informed members that out of 25 Councils in Nilga only 3 had said yes to this scheme and the rest had declined to take part.


Councillor C McShane stated that she felt that Councillor Blaney was being alarmist in his comments.  She informed members that Belfast City Council had been doing this for nine years and that there had not been a successful claim in that time.  She commended the Technical Services staff for work carried out.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that it was an informal arrangement which was in place to assist Roads Service.  He informed members that Council’s insurers were happy with the arrangement and that it was felt best to do something rather than nothing.  He stated that the formal agreement could be signed up to at a later stage.

Councillor Blaney gave the ACE a letter which he wished to be circulated to members with the information that he was talking about included.
After further discussion, it was agreed to bring back all previously circulated information regarding Council’s arrangement for clearing of snow.
11/03:04
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.

Change to Tree Lighting at Sea Front Project Ballycastle

The HTS stated that as part of the original plans for the sea front public realm project, all trees along the footpath were to be covered with small fairy lights. He stated that one of the trees was a fully mature tree over 15m high. He informed members that it was not practical to light a tree of this size with fairy lights due to the future maintenance difficulties. He stated that it was therefore proposed to light it using floodlights from ground level. The HTS stated that NITB had been informed of this change and were content with the solution.

Councillor McAllister stated that not all members had received this page in the report.

Councillor Harding stated that she would be against flood lighting this tree as it would lead to vandalism of the lighting mechanism and also as it would not look as effective.  She enquired as to when NITB had been contacted regarding this matter.
The HTS stated that he had contacted the NITB that day and that they had expressed the opinion that as long as there was no material change to the scheme they would have no problem with this.

Councillor P McShane stated that he was sure that the Cherry Picker would accommodate any maintenance works required.  He stated that lighting the underside of the tree would not have the same effect and that it would be open to vandalism. He stated that he would like to see the full allocation of grants money spent on the seafront scheme and proposed that any underspend be used to uplight the bridges.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was alarmed that members were opposing the advice of the HTS if this was for Health and Safety reasons in lighting the tallest tree.

After further discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That this item would be brought back to Council for discussion when all members would have the relevant information to hand.”
It was also agreed that the uplighting of the two bridges at the seafront in Ballycastle would also be given consideration.
Royal British Legion – Lettering on War Memorial at Quay Road, Ballycastle

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from P Harden, Secretary of Ballycastle Branch of the Royal British Legion requesting Council repair the faded condition of the lettering on the War Memorial at Quay Road, Ballycastle. He informed members that it was proposed to contact the War Memorial Trust to investigate potential grant aid to conduct this work.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the War Memorial Trust would be contacted to investigate potential grant aid to conduct this work.”
Royal British Legion – Commemorative Flowerbed in Bushmills

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Glenda Rodgers, Secretary of the Royal British Legion, Bushmills Branch asking on behalf of the Bushmills Branch, that they would like to organize a commemorative flowerbed in conjunction with Council.  He informed members that as this year, being the 90th anniversary of the Royal British Legion, many towns and villages were having flowerbeds dedicated to the work of the Legion and poppy appeal.  

The HTS stated that they had requested if Council could make available a flowerbed in the village, the Branch would pay for flowers and Council staff would plant and maintain the flowerbed until the end of the season.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the flowerbed in Bushmills would be positioned if possible at the junction of Priestland Road and that the bed would be created, filled in with earth and planted out by the first of May.

Nilga Translink Ulster in Bloom 2011

The HTS stated that entries were once again being sought for the NILGA Translink Ulster in Bloom Competition for 2011.   He informed members that there was no entry fee to take part in this competition. 
After discussion, it was agreed that the towns and villages listed in the Technical Services report would be put forward for the Translink Ulster in Bloom competition 2011.  It was also agreed that the information/feedback would be circulated to the community groups.
North West Region Waste Management Group – Waste Watch Magazine

The HTS stated that the latest edition of Waste Watch Magazine was attached for members information.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, it was agreed that the numbers of Waste Watch magazines being printed for circulation would be investigated as there seemed to be some members receiving multiple copies.

Vandalism – Moyle Area from 6th January 2011 to 8th February 2011
The HTS stated that no vandalism had taken place on Council Property within the District from 6th January 2011 to 8th February 2011.

Councillor McConaghy enquired about the break in at the Community Centre in Bushmills.
The HTS stated that the break in had occurred after the 8th February and that he was to report upon this at the next meeting.
Councillor McIlroy enquired if there was an operational alarm system on the premises.

The HTS confirmed that there was no alarm system in place.

Councillor McConaghy confirmed that there had been no loss of money as the sum of money taken had been found outside the premises.

The ACE confirmed that the sum of money held in the premises was under the limit of what was permitted for insurance purposes.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the installation of alarm systems at Mosside and Bushmills Community Centres would be investigated.

Bus shelter repairs

In reply to Councillors McMullan and M Black, it was agreed that the Bus Shelter opposite Cushendall Caravan Site would be repaired and also agreed that some form of seating would be investigated for the Bus shelter at Torr Head.
James McShane pitch
Councillor Blaney enquired about the money which had been set aside for the enhancement of the goal mouths at the James McShane pitch and stated that he hoped that this work would be carried out this year.
The HTS confirmed that this would be completed.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”

Addendum to the Technical Services Report
Gunagh Play Area Tender
The HTS stated that invites to tender for replacement play equipment at Gunagh were advertised on 6th January 2011. He informed members that the return date was 28th January 2011 and 7 tenders were returned.  He stated that all returns met the basic specification and were on or under the allocated budget of £50,000. He informed members that a Quality/Price scoring system of 65/35 was used and quality score was based on meeting specification, extras offered by each tenderer, their previous experience and play value of their specific pieces of equipment.  He stated that a summary of returns were tabled in Appendix 1 and that all submissions were of an exceptionally high standard. 

 After further discussion, it was recommended that Option 2 from Crawford Group should be awarded the contract for provision of new playground at Gunagh for a sum of £49,769  + VAT.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Option 2 from Crawford Group should be awarded the contract for provision of new playground at Gunagh.”

Request from Cushendall Development Group Re: RDP Village Renewal

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Cushendall District Development Group Ltd. asking that Council consider being the lead applicant in an application to North East Rural Development Programme Village Renewal Measure. 
            He informed members that the projects which would form one single application were;
Redesign Mill St Car Park to allow extra parking spaces; Installation of 3 Village Gateway/entrance features; Environmental improvements throughout the village.  
The HTS stated that if Cushendall Development Group were to apply directly then they would need to secure a lease from Moyle District Council for the car park site and they would not have the resources to sustain the site in terms of insurance and maintenance. He informed members that Council had already agreed to take the lead in Village Renewal applications for Waterfoot and Bushmills.

 

The HTS stated that the total estimated cost of the project was £83,000 and the group were asking Council to contribute 25% ie. approximately £20,000 towards the project.   He informed members that at the Rates Meeting on 31st January 2011, it was agreed that funding would be approved under capital to enable match funding for community applications to various funds including Rural Development Fund.
 After discussion,
Councillor O Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Council would be lead applicant and provide approximately £20,000 in match funding for the proposed project.”
Response to Draft Budget in Relation to Waste

 The HTS stated that the NWRWMG had compiled a response in relation to the draft budget and its effect on Waste Management. He outlined the groups recommendations.

The HTS stated that the NWRWMG had asked that all member councils attach their response to any other Council responses to the draft budget.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the response to draft budget in relation to Waste.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Addendum to the Technical Services Report be adopted.”
11/03:11
NEW POLICY ON WASTE COLLECTION AND PROBLEMS ARISING


(Requested by Councillor McIlroy)

It was agreed to take this item at this point in the meeting.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he felt that the collection of one black bin per household was introduced too quickly.  He informed members that he had received complaints from rate payers regarding their second bin not being collected. He stated that a period of time for communication of the policy had not been given and informed members that this was only right and fair.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she understood these views but that there were reasons why this existing policy was now being enforced.  She stated that the lifting of two bins reduced recycling and also increased staff operating hours.
The HTS stated that Moyle District Council’s policy was for fortnightly collections and that this was to ensure the reduction of landfill materials by 20% by 2013.  He stated that there were also composting targets to be met.  The HTS stated that rate payers had been notified in mid January by sticker scheme.  He informed members that this had always been an effective means of communication before.  He stated that two weeks had been given for households to apply for a second bin collection and that 80 applications had been received in this time.  The HTS informed members that stickers were issued to households meeting the criteria.  He stated that there had been a reduction in waste to landfill and a slight increase in recycling already and that this would help to meet targets and reduce costs.

Councillor McDonnell stated that if waste existed there was no other option but to collect it and that the Council could not refuse to lift waste.

Councillor McMullan stated that there had been a robust amount of information sent out to rate payers about what could be placed in which bin.  He informed members that mail shots, leaflets and Moyle Matters had been used for this purpose.  He stated that the savings would be reflected back to the rate payers in a reduction of fees for landfill.  He enquired about disposable nappies and stated that he was not sure that this should be black bin waste.
Councillor Blaney stated that there were houses not paying rates but still having their bins collected.

The ACE stated that Council was working in tandem with LPS to try to cut down on instances of this occurring.  She advised that if names and addresses could be passed on this information could be forwarded to LPS.
Councillors McAllister and Graham informed members that they had also heard of instances  whereby bins had not been collected since the start of the new scheme of lifting one bin.

The HTS stated that any problems arising could be dealt with quickly by contacting the Technical Services department.
After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister,


“That the policy revert for six weeks to allow for the proper communication 

of the new collection scheme.”

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would be disappointed to hear of any reversion of an existing policy.

After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan,

“That the policy stays operational for the collection of one black bin per household unless an application was submitted and approved for the collection of two.”

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, O Black, McConaghy, McCambridge, McMullan and C McShane voted in favour of and Councillors Blaney, Harding, Hartin, Graham, McAllister and McIlroy voted against the amendment.
Councillors McDonnell and P McShane abstained.

The Chairman used his casting vote in favour of the amendment which was carried.
11/03:05
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) the ACE delivered the report.

Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Board Nominations
The ACE stated that the AGM of Causeway Coast and Glens RTP would be held on Wednesday 23rd March 2011. Councillor McConaghy and HTLS currently represented Council on the board. She informed members that Moyle District Council had one additional board member from the private sector and for the past two years this had been Alan Dunlop, Bushmills Inn. She stated that Council nominations must be returned to Causeway Coast and Glens RTP before 12 noon Monday 21st February.
After discussion, it was agreed that Mr Alan Dunlop would be nominated to remain as Moyle District Council’s board member from the private sector on the Causeway Coast and Glens RTP.

Giant’s Causeway Coast Tour – Northern Ireland’s Number 1 Cycling Sportive 16th – 17th September 2011

The ACE stated that a request had been received from CAAN for a financial contribution of £8,000 towards the Giant’s Causeway Coast Tour – Northern Ireland’s Number 1 Cycling Sportive 16th - 17th September 2011. She informed members that the total event costs were estimated at £33,000.
After discussion, it was agreed with regard to the request from CAAN for the Giant’s Causeway Coast Tour that Council could consider this application under the new pot for community funding.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,

Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by S Blaney and resolved,


“That the Tourism and Leisure Services Report be adopted.”
11/03:06
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Deaf Awareness training

The ACE stated that this training would be delivered to frontline staff and was also available to Elected Members, on Wednesday 16th March.  She informed members that the training would be delivered by a trainer from Royal National Institute for Deaf People (RNID) and would cover topics including Types of Deaf people, Communication used by those who were Deaf and Hard of Hearing and Acquiring Finger-spelling /Basic Sign Language.  She stated that Elected Members wishing to attend either the morning or afternoon session should contact the HR Manager or indicate at the Council meeting.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors Harding, McCambridge and McShane would attend the Deaf Awareness Training on Wednesday 16th March.

ADAPT NI

The ACE stated that ADAPT NI had sent information regarding a training course which they were organising.  She informed members that the programme was called ‘In the Loop’ and it aimed to bridge the gap between Public Authorities and organizations seeking to attract more disabled people and those who want their voices to be heard on committees and in public life positions.  
She stated that the bespoke programme covered disability equality policies and governance practices for disabled people who are keen to get more involved in voluntary and official decision making roles

She stated that ADAPT were encouraging people with disabilities who were interested and willing to take up positions on voluntary and official committees to register for this unique opportunity.
The ACE stated that at a recent Disability Working Group meeting, it was suggested that Council should offer a sponsorship to two disabled people to attend this course, with a view to setting up a Disability Forum after the course was completed.  

She informed members that if Council were in agreement, an advert would be placed in the local papers seeking suitable candidates. She stated that because of the content of the course, it was felt that it would be more suitable for someone who had a physical or sensory disability as opposed to someone who has a learning disability.  Having said that, Council had also spoken to Compass to see if they could recommend someone from the Moyle area who may be interested in applying

The ACE stated that the maximum cost to Council would be £500 but it was hoped that some concession would be given.
Councillor McAllister stated that this should be open to people with any disability including learning disabilities.

After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council approve sponsorship of two disabled people to attend the Adapt NI ‘In the Loop’ Training Course.”

Trading Concessions

The ACE stated that Trading Concessions for 2011 were now due for renewal, as agreed by Council these would now go to Public Auction with a reserve value for all sites.  She informed members that if the reserve was not met or no bids received these would then be advertised in the Press with results of this process being discussed at the first meeting in March.  She stated that all documents would be inspected and payment required by Council prior to any licence being granted and documents must be available for inspection at auction. 
This was agreed.

Bike Hire Bushmills 

The ACE stated that a request had been received from a bike hire service provider in the Bushmills area asking that Council consider renting either the Bushmills Library or the Library Car park to run this service for the duration of the Giants Causeway Park & Ride service from Dundarave Car Park.

The ACE stated that Council may wish to consider advertising this facility along with the Trading Concessions as a short term let until planning permission was received for the redevelopment of the site.
After discussion, it was agreed to respond to the request for use of the Bushmills Library or Car Park, to state that unfortunately this kind of service would have to be advertised in the press and that Council was awaiting planning permission for this facility.

Invitation to Briefing Sessions on Local Government Reform Policy Proposals and ICE Programme

The ACE stated that an Invitation had been received from NILGA for two very important local government information sessions;
Department of Environment’s – Local Government Reform Policy Proposals and Local Government’s – Improvement, Collaboration and Efficiency (ICE) – Case for change and Governance arrangements.
She informed members that these events would provide the opportunity to hear firsthand both about the proposals on the reorganisation of local government once a date was agreed by the NI Executive to implement the 11 Council model and the ICE programme, designed to make significant improvements in the quality and efficiency of services.

She stated that there was no charge for either event and both Councillors and officers were invited.  
After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillors Graham, McCambridge, McAllister, McIlroy and Blaney would attend the briefing sessions on Local Government Reform Policy Proposals and ICE Programme.”

New “Community Infrastructure” Fund

The ACE stated that following the rates meeting it was agreed to create a new fund to encompass the former Infrastructure Fund of £40K and the £10K set aside for Armoy Road Race.

She informed members that Council representatives on the Infrastructure Assessment panel may wish to meet to discuss the new name and criteria for the fund.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane,


“That the Finance Officer sit on this committee.”

Councillor M Black stated that there already was an officer sitting on this committee.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed and amendment,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,


“That the committee membership remains as is.”

Councillor McMullan called for a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, O Black,  Blaney, Harding, Graham, McCambridge, McConaghy and P McShane voted in favour of and Councillors G Hartin, McAllister, McIlroy, McMullan and C McShane voted against the amendment which was carried.
Councillor McDonnell abstained.

It was also agreed that a meeting would be held on Monday 21st February at 7:00pm.

Addendum to the Corporate Services Report
Elected Member Development Charter

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Nilga regarding the above.  She informed members that this had also been discussed at the recent Transition Committee Meeting.

She stated that in summary, Nilga was taking the lead role in building elected member capacity and the Local Government Training Group was leading on employee learning and development.  She informed members that Nilga and LGTG would continue to liaise on cross over issues.

The ACE stated that one of the key components of that was the introduction of an elected member development charter in Northern Ireland.  She informed members that the first step on this path was to support up to 4 councils, or indeed clusters of councils, to introduce the Charter into their organisations.

She informed members that the Transition Committee had agreed a collaborative approach in terms of making a submission and that the plan for commencing the work involved the holding of a workshop and action planning session for key officers and members.  She stated that it was envisaged that this would be held in the period 23-25 March 2011.  She informed members that the outcome for each council (or cluster) would be an individualised action plan.

The ACE stated that it was therefore recommended that Council progress with the Cluster submission, as discussed at the Transition Committee.

After discussion, it was agreed to progress the Cluster Submission for the Elected Member Development Charter.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Addendum Report for Corporate Services be adopted.”

11/03:07
INTERIM REPORT FOR DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

Collaborative Economic Development Strategy For The Causeway Coast And Glens Area.  

The EDO stated that over the past six months the four Economic Development Officers from Ballymoney, Moyle, Coleraine and Limavady had been working on a two year collaborative economic development strategy for the Causeway Coast and Glens area.  She stated that all four Councils were now asked to consider the prepared draft strategy document and any changes or amendments raised by members would be reflected in the final document prior to publication. She stated that a copy of the draft Collaborative Economic Development strategy was circulated to all Councillors with January’s Council papers.  

The EDO stated that initially, the Review of Public Administration provided the incentive for this strategy. She informed members that the incentive remained in terms of common challenges and an increasing need to develop shared services.  She stated that it was widely recognised that Northern Ireland needed to reduce reliance on the public sector and public funds; improve economic activity rates and increase competitiveness. She stated that to this end the Economic Development Officers from each area aimed to take a proactive approach in playing a part in this transformative process.

The EDO stated that funding to deliver this two year strategy would be sought not only from Council but from a range of available central government programmes such as DETI’s Competiveness Fund, where it was our intention to partner with Invest NI to reduce the financial burden to Council.  She informed members that they also intended to work closely with higher education providers and the private sector to ensure that the Causeway Coast and Glens area was as technologically equipped as it could be to embrace emerging sectors within the creative industries and green technologies. She stated that this new collaborative strategy would complement the Council’s existing Economic Development plan – “Facilitating Success”.

The EDO presented the Collaborative Strategy for Economic Development in the Causeway Coast and Glens Region and Action Plan.  This outlined the main Economic Development needs of the region over the next few years, actions which could be taken together to best meet those needs and what could be started quickly and also developed incrementally to meet those needs.
She stated that four strategic themes had been identified that would help to deliver their aim; Information Communication Technology, Improving the Business Environment, Emerging Sectors and Business Growth and Development.  She informed members that the targets were that by the end of 2013 there would be a 20% rise in the number of businesses with a website and increased use of ICT, ten new business initiatives over two years across the four areas, 15% growth emerging sectors such as the creative industry and renewable energy sectors and 15% increase in the number of businesses selling outside of the Causeway Coast and Glens region.

The EDO stated that the full action plan had been circulated to members.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan outlined the need for outreach to small and medium businesses.  He proposed that council investigate costs for a graduate for one year to aid the Economic Development Officer in such a programme for small to medium businesses in the Moyle area.
Councillor M Black stated that she would support anything that would help small and medium businesses.

The EDO stated that a graduate could be sought for the year through DEL for £1000 to cover expenses, she stated that she would look into this.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Collaborative Strategy for Economic Development in the Causeway Coast and Glens Region.
Business Improvement Districts And Licensing Of Pavements Cafes Consultation Paper

The EDO stated that the Department of Social Development was seeking views on their proposals for primary legislation in two separate areas; Business Improvement Districts (BIDs) and the Licensing of Pavement Cafes. She stated that both initiatives were aimed at the local business community and would prove useful in supporting town centres to recover from the current economic downturn. 
She informed members that to assist member’s response to DSD’s consultation documents, a workshop was organised for elected members and constituted business groups in the area.  She stated that the workshop provided a background to the BIDs model and highlighted how adopting the process could be of real economic benefit to the Moyle area.  The EDO stated that the session also focused on highlighting what role the Council would play in DSD’s proposals of Licensing Pavement Cafes.  

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the draft response on Business Improvement Districts and Licensing of Pavement Cafes. 
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Development Services be adopted.”
11/03:08
MARINE HOTEL



(Requested by Councillor P McShane)



Councillor P McShane stated that he had discussed this at the Rates Meeting and now 


wished to pull this item from the agenda.

In reply to Councillor Harding’s query from Surestart re use of the pool facilities, Councillor Blaney stated that there was a facility at Silvercliffs caravan park within the district.  He stated that he had to take his family to Ballymoney for swimming facilities.  He stated that if Council were to lease the pool at the Marine they would have to have four lifeguards on duty whereas it was only necessary for Silvercliffs to have one.
Councillor P McShane stated that following the unfortunate accident at the other facility less people had been inclined to use it.  He stated that he had suggested at the rates meeting that the feasibility of leasing the Marine Pool for a peppercorn rent be investigated.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the facility at the Marine was in need of refurbishment of limited size and that a future purchaser of the hotel might want the facility for their own use.  She stated that she felt that this proposal was not feasible.

In reply to Councillor O Black, Councillor P McShane stated that the Quay Road Petition had nothing to do with the Marine Country Club.  He stated that the Marine Country Club had been substantially used by groups within Moyle including senior citizens, disabled and school groups.
Councillor McConaghy enquired why this item was being discussed when it had been withdrawn.

Councillor P McShane stated that queries had been raised by other members.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the whole idea was unrealistic and impractical in terms of staffing, energy and enormous costs.  He stated that there was also the contract with Pulse to consider.

Councillor Graham supported these comments and informed members that Council could not afford to lease the Marine Pool.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the ACE stated that running costs for the year to run a swimming pool were approximately £600,000.
11/03:09
MOTION FROM COUNCILLOR C MCSHANE;

THAT THIS COUNCIL CALLS ON THE MINISTER FOR EMPLOYMENT AND LEARNING  TO RETAIN THE EDUCATION MAINTENANCE ALLOWANCE HERE FOLLOWING THE DECISION TO END THE PAYMENTS IN ENGLAND

Councillor C McShane asked that a letter be sent to the Minister for Employment and Learning in support of the retention of the EMA allowance in Northern Ireland.
She stated that in this dire economic climate it was important to keep education going as a life line.

Councillor M Black stated that she was in support of the retention of EMA allowance but stated that young people in training completing three times more work were only getting £10 more allowance, whereby some young people at school were signing in and leaving again just to get the allowance.

After discussion, it was agreed to send the letter to the Minister.

Councillors O Black and Harding left the meeting at this point.

11/03:10
DRAINAGE AT MCAULEY PARK


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

Councillor P McShane stated that the drains and gullies were blocked at McAuley Park and that this was leading to flooding and large pools of water gathering in the estate.  He informed members that various agencies were passing the buck with regard to investigating this matter.

Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments and suggested that a meeting be convened with Roads Service, Rivers Agency and NIHE in attendance with Councillors to discuss drainage and flooding at McAuley Park, Ballycastle.
This was agreed.
11/03:12
HOUSING EXECUTIVE POLICY ON OPEN FIRES


(Requested by Councillor C McShane)

Councillor C McShane requested that a letter be sent to Minister Atwood to ask for a review of NIHE and Housing Association policy to allow the unblocking of open fires in their properties.  She stated that DSD policy would not review the unblocking of open fires for social housing tenants and that with the cost of heating oil many people wished to use their fires again.  She stated that fuel poverty was a huge issue and that DED should be seen to be proactive.  She stated that buying oil in bulk could also help as social housing tenants could perhaps benefit from a reduced rate.
Councillor McConaghy stated that all members had been approached regarding this topic and that it should be investigated.

Councillor Hartin supported these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that the letter would be sent.
11/03:13
SOCIAL SECURITY AGENCY SERVICES IN MOYLE


(Requested by Councillor C McShane)

Councillor C McShane requested that a letter be sent to Minister Atwood to request the provision of a sub office in Moyle for Social Security Claimants so that residents do not have to travel outside the district to sign on.  She stated that there was no fair system in place at present as some claimants were entitled to postal claiming, some had travel paid and others did not have any of these benefits.

Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments and stated that it was a postcode lottery.

Councillor M Black stated that she supported this request and informed members that she had spoken to the local manager of Ballymoney about this but that the funding was not available.

After discussion, it was agreed that the letter would be sent.
11/03:14
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Speak your Peace, Consortium of Pobal and the Northern Ireland Community Relations Council.  To be held on 24th February 2011 in the Armagh City Hotel, Armagh
There were no nominations for this conference.

Place Matters, Royal Town Planning Institute of Northern Ireland.  To be held on 24th February 2011 in the Wellington Park Hotel, Belfast
There were no nominations for this conference.

Nilga 10 year review of the Regional Development Strategy ‘Shaping Our Future’ Local Government Consultation Event.  To be held on 1 March 2011 in the Old Court House, Antrim
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Councillors Blaney and McDonnell would be nominated to attend.”

Effective Time and Priority Management, Professional Development for Councillors.  To be held on 18th – 20th March 2011 in the Carrickdale Hotel, Co Louth
There were no nominations for this conference.
Patient and Client Council event on Tuesday 1st March at Antrim Civic Centre
It was agreed that Councillor McCambridge would be nominated to attend the Patient and Client Council event on Tuesday 1st March at Antrim Civic Centre.
11/03:15
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
The ACE stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

Lucky’s Bingo Club, Ballycastle, Application for Renewal of Bingo Club Licence 2011

There were no objections to the above application.
11/03:16
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
After discussion, it was agreed that the Transfer Deed for Station Road Toilets would be signed and sealed.
11/03:17
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 18th January 2011 from the Minister for Social Development regarding Council’s letter of 22nd December supporting Ards Borough Council’s request for a review and increase in the Department’s contribution to their local Citizen’s Advice Bureau and for an increase for all organisations providing similar services
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 20th January 2011 from Councillor S Morris, North Tipperary Council and Nenagh Town Council regarding Councillor P McShane’s initiative to twin Moyle Council with the Municipality of Gaza
Councillor McCambridge stated that she did not like the tone of this letter.  She stated that it was not factual as Council were not twinned with Nenagh it was just a friendship.  She stated that if the Mayor of Nenagh felt so strongly about the link with Gaza he should initiate it there.  She stated that this proposed twinning had not been held up by the SDLP alone and that others felt that this was not the right time.
She stated that she felt that this was a slur on the SDLP.  She informed members that if the Councillor in question felt so strongly about the link he could go ahead without the support of Council.  She congratulated the group on the work carried out to date and wished the group well with their future endeavours.

Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that Councillor McCambridge had raised an interesting point.  He stated that if Council were not twinned with Nenagh should they be sending members down, paid by Council.  He enquired if this was the case it should come out of the Conference and Courses allowance.

Councillor McIlroy stated that Nenagh had asked for twinning but that Council could not facilitate as there was already an agreement in existence with Ballinasloe.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would place this on a future agenda.

Letter dated 25th January 2011 from Nilga regarding the appointment of the new Chief Executive of Nilga
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 25th January 2011 from the Chief Executive of the Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding the MS respite service at Dalriada Hospital
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 26th January 2011 from Strabane District Council requesting Council support for Revenue Funding for the new Radiotherapy Centre at Altnagelvin Hospital
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 27th January 2011 from Jack Horner and Mother Goose Community Playgroups regarding Child Protection Training
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 27th January 2011 from the Chief Executive of the Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding information for Council in relation to NHSCT Day Care Provision in the Glens

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 27th January 2011 from the Chief Executive of Coleraine Borough Council regarding North East PEACE III Phase 2 Action Plan
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 31st January 2011 from Mary Peter’s Trust regarding an invitation to the launch of its Annual Report on 1st March 2011
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 31st January 2011 from the Electoral Office for Northern Ireland regarding the Polling Station Scheme on Rathlin Island

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 2nd February 2011 from Nilga regarding Annual Plan, Subscriptions and Council Engagement
This letter was noted.

11/03:18
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Young Farmers of Ulster funding

Councillor McIlroy asked that a letter be sent to the Minister for Agriculture to ask for a review of the decision to cut Young Farmers of Ulster funding.
Councillors M Black and McCambridge supported these remarks.

This was agreed.

Councillor C McShane stated that the Young Farmers Organisation needed to think about being more inclusive and informed members that she was aware of instances of people feeling they did not belong at functions.

Digital Coverage in the Glens
Councillor McMullan asked that a letter be sent to the Broadcasting Authority to enquire why no reply had been sent to Council’s letter informing them of the problem with the substation serving Glenariff.  He stated that this substation would not be strong enough to produce the required digital signal which would be required from Spring 2011.
This was agreed.
The meeting concluded at 22:10pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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